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August 8, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed proposed ordinance would authorize the condemnation of a subsurface easement from the City of Seattle which is needed for the conveyance tunnel for the Brightwater Project.  King County has acquired, or has use and possession of, all of the property needed for the Brightwater Project, including all subsurface easement areas, except a small subsurface area within the Seattle Public Utilities’ Tolt Pipeline right-of-way.
The King County Council has approved five condemnation ordinances to enable the county to acquire all of the fee parcels and subsurface easement areas needed for the Brightwater Project.  The subsurface area in the Seattle Public Utilities’ Tolt Pipeline right-of-way had not been included in the prior ordinances because the county and City of Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) staffs were working cooperatively, government to government, and the county did not believe that a condemnation action between the two governments would be needed.

This subsurface easement area is part of a tunnel alignment which has already been designed, engineered and bid by the contractor and will soon be under construction.  This one easement area is critical to maintaining the currently designed tunnel alignment and construction schedule.  Acquisition of this easement will also avoid the possibility of a potentially very expensive work stoppage.  The ordinance transmitted herein would authorize the condemnation of the property and property interests required for this subsurface easement.  Maps of the conveyance alignment described in this ordinance are enclosed as Exhibit A in Attachment A to the ordinance.
In August 2006, SPU notified the county that SPU concurred with the grant of the subsurface easement to King County for the Brightwater Project, and that the Seattle City law department had approved the wording of the easement.  SPU also said an ordinance authorizing the conveyance of the easement would be presented to the Seattle City Council within six months and that SPU would recommend passage of that legislation.
On April 23, 2007, an ordinance, Seattle Council Bill No. 115874, declaring surplus certain subsurface property rights in SPU’s Tolt Pipeline right-of-way and authorizing the conveyance of a subsurface easement for such surplus property rights to King County for the Brightwater project was introduced and assigned to the Seattle City Council Environment, Emergency Management and Utilities Committee (“utilities committee”).  On May 8, 2007, the Seattle City Council utilities committee put the legislation on hold pending the outcome of sewer contract negotiations.  Given that we have already been negotiating the sewer contract for five years and cannot predict when a signed contract will be ready, we must proceed with condemnation or risk significant construction schedule delays at Brightwater.  
I urgently recommend that the King County Council approve this ordinance.  

If you have any questions about this proposed legislation, please feel free to contact Gunars Sreibers, Manager of the Brightwater Project in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural and Parks, at 206-684-2113.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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